
Minutes of August 17, 2013 SBNF Cabin Coalition Meeting 
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:10pm at Barbara Warnock’s cabin #20 in the 
South Fork Tract. In attendance were Forest Service Mountaintop District Ranger Scott 
Tangenberg and Heather Mobley, Special Uses Administrator. 20 cabin representatives 
were in attendance from the following 9 tracts: Barton Flats, East Lakeview, Falls, Lytle 
Creek, Metcalf, Round Cienega, Seven Oaks, South Fork, and Stetson Creek. 

Jack Donovan opened the meeting by introducing himself as president of the Santa Ana 
River Cabin Association and welcoming everyone to their tract. Jack told us that 
SARCA is working to include the other tracts along the Santa Ana River under its 
umbrella. 

Cabin Fee Act Update 

Since Scott had not yet arrived from his prior engagement, Roy provided an update on 
the Cabin Fee Act. The CFA legislation has now been introduced into both the House 
and Senate in almost the same version. While Congress is presently in summer recess, 
work has been underway with the Forest Service to provide the Congressional Budget 
Office [CBO] with updated appraisal data, which it is hoped will result in a neutral rating 
for the proposed act. A neutral CBO rating means that the bill will result in no loss of 
revenue to the Federal Treasury; a bill without a neutral or positive rating has no chance 
of passage as a stand-alone bill. 

The Forest Service is supportive; the bill has bipartisan support in both House and 
Senate, and there is no identified opposition. Now what we need is for Congress to act, 
which may require emails and phone calls to our Congressmen and Senators. Roy will 
be in touch soon asking for cabin owners to make calls and send emails once there is a 
clear message requested from C2.   

Forest Service Update 

Scott and Heather covered a number of issues on our agenda: 

CRCD Clean-Up  There are approximately 28 cabins remaining on the forest which are 
not yet in compliance and without a signed permit. Heather will send a listing of these 
cabin owners to Roy indicating their tracts and status. The FS in May sent a formal 
letter of noncompliance and is preparing to send another noncompliance letter giving 
these permittees 45 days to respond and inform the FS how they will achieve 
compliance. Scott told us that revocation proceedings will be initiated against those who 
do not respond after 2 more letters and they will have their cabins posted with “No 
Trespassing” signs and actions will be taken to terminate their permits and seize the 
cabins.  

Fire Situation Scott described fire conditions as the worst since 2007 and that they won’t 
get better until we get significant rainfall. 2012 and 2013 have been 2 of the 3 driest 
springs on record and, if there is ignition, fire will take off. Scott shared that he has 
prepared his family for evacuation, which he hasn’t done before. He recommends that 
we preplan our evacuation and prepare for the worst.  



Fuels Clearance Projects Our Mountaintop District was offered funding last winter to 
undertake planning for fuels clearance work and identified two areas for attention: (1) a 
1600 acres parcel around Bluff Lake, and (2) a larger area extending from the dam to 
Knickerbocker/2N08 along the south shore of Big Bear Lake, which includes the 
Southwest Shore Colony, Metcalf Tract, and Pine Knot tracts. Funding was provided to 
survey both areas and subsequent funds [$3.2m] have been committed to do the 
clearance work around Bluff Lake, which will go to bid shortly.  

There are presently no trees identified for harvesting, but some will ultimately be 
removed in the process of the clearance treatment. However, treatment protocols 
prohibit removal of any live trees over 16 inches in diameter and dead trees over 20” 
diameter measured at chest height. Scott commented that it is unlikely that much 
material will be removed that has commercial value [in other words, no big trees].  

Scott is hoping to receive funding for the second area in the FY14 Federal budget, 
which begins October 1. When the work does begin, the area along 2N10 will be a 
principal focus to create safe access into and out of the forest in the event of a fire.  
Treatment has 4 levels, differentiated by the degree to which downed trees are 
removed, standing dead trees cut, and the percentage of forest canopy opened.  

Preliminary planning is under way for clearance projects in the Santa Ana River 
watershed and the north Big Bear area. 

Cabin Clearance Requirements Heather told the group that, due to issues related to 
threatened and endangered species, the required clearance distance around cabins will 
remain at 30 feet for the time being. The FS will have to assess each cabin area 
individually to survey for T&E species before a 100-foot area could be required and that 
this will take some time. It has also been determined that implementing a 100-foot 
clearance requirement will require a public notice and involvement process except for 
the areas covered by the NEPA analyses for fuels clearance on the south and north 
shore areas. 

Cabin Open House The Forest Service on July 27 held an Open House at the Discovery 
Center for cabin owners to ask questions about prospective cabin projects. The turnout 
was about 25 people and those who came seemed to appreciate the opportunity to get 
their questions answered and projects reviewed. The FS hopes to conduct such Open 
Houses annually and would like feedback on this first effort. Please send any feedback 
to Heather or Katie [emails below]. 

2013 Fee Bills  Due to implementation of a new billing system, bills for the 2013 Special 
Use Fees have yet to be mailed to about one quarter of the cabin owners on the forest. 
It was unclear how soon these permittees could expect to receive their bills. 

In the event of a dispute in the amount of a bill – this would be a math error, for 
example, not something like an appraisal issue – the dispute should be communicated 
to your Permit Administrator [Heather or Katie]. Be specific in the subject line as to what 
is being sent. 

Improvement Requests  Requests for projects to be done next summer are due by 
August 31. 12 cabin owners have already submitted projects and it’s not too late to get 
yours in. The form to fill a request can be found online at 
http://www.fs.usda.gov/detail/sbnf/recreation/camping-cabins/?cid=stelprdb5390786 



Heather and Scott told us that all submitted requests have now been responded to, so if 
you believe you had submitted an improvement request some time in the past and 
haven’t heard from the FS, you are advised to resubmit your request following the new 
process. If you’re not sure, call or email Katie or Heather in early October [i.e. after the 
busy summer is past]. 

Heather clarified that cabin owners are usually given two seasons to complete a project, 
although some projects are different and some areas have seasonal building restrictions 
for wildlife. 

Closure of Unauthorized Bike Trails The Forest Service has been working to formalize 
the mountain bike trail network, designating the legal trails and identifying the 
unauthorized trails for closure. Since late July crews have been working west from the 
ski areas improving some trails and closing others. Scott said that unauthorized trails 
through cabin tracts are a concern and asked that the FS be notified of new bike trails. 
Authorized trails will be clearly signed and marked. 

Wind Farm Projects In response to a question, Scott reminded us that Jody Noiron last 
year spoke about the 7 wind farm proposals that were then under consideration to place 
wind turbines along the crest of the National Forest. One proposal actually made it onto 
the President’s Top 10 list of energy projects, but was subsequently denied and an 
appeal upheld. The proposals are still alive, but not being pursued aggressively.  

Solar Panels Another question asked if solar panels were allowed. Heather indicated 
that several proposals have been submitted by cabin owners and that she has 
requested guidance on how these requests should be reviewed and approved.  

Setting Next Meeting Date 

The consensus was to hold our next Cabin Coalition meeting in late October or early 
November. Place and time to be announced later. 

 
Minutes Prepared 8/20/13 
Roy Glauthier 


